
                      

 
 
 
 
 
 
    

 
 
 

November 9, 2016 
 
Menlo Park City Council Members Carlton, Ohtaki and Manager Alex McIntyre 
 
The Fire District appreciates that the City Council has decided to not currently execute , “A joint 
agreement with the Town of Atherton for a study and fiscal review of fire services”, discussed at the 
October 25, 2016, City Council meeting as Item H-1.  
 
We do not believe that this is in the City’s best interests and also find it as a distraction from the 
singular area where we believe we differ, which is impact fees for new development. We attended 
the October 25, 2016 Council meeting and remained silent because we wanted to closely listen to 
your concerns. From that meeting, I would like to offer the following observations, clarifications and 
important points. 
 
1. Council Member Ohtaki – We fully concur with everything you mentioned. However, it was 

absolutely clear to me that your concerns related to impact fees were specific to the original 2013 
version which was significantly modified after our meetings with developers, such as Bohannon 
and Facebook, and consideration of preliminary feedback from the cities.  
 
The attached 2016 version, which was adopted by the Fire Board, takes into account most of your 
concerns, especially since it no longer affects single family residential structures that replace 
existing homes, and provides a credit for existing commercial building square footage that is 
demolished, only proposing to charge for new construction or additional employees above what 
originally existed. 

 
2. Council Member Carlton – We agree that given the opportunity to work directly together, we can 

resolve the majority of these issues. I respectfully disagree that we should not document our 
conversations and quit sending each other correspondence. Our tone has changed because of a 
lack of communication from the City and what appears to be a change of approach.  
 
To be clear, it was the City of Menlo Park that encouraged the Fire District to pursue impact fees 
under former Manager Rojas and as part of the Gateway Development Agreement in 2010. Alex 
(McIntyre) also reiterated that this was an appropriate pathway and methodology in his January 
20, 2015 correspondence to me which stated, “Menlo Park has supported the concept of a Fire 
Impact Fee, which would be funded in part by the Bohannon Gateway Project. To my knowledge, 
the Fire District retained a professional consultant to draft the required nexus study, but the Fire 
District has not yet completed the study. If there are legitimate requirements/needs generated by 
future development, we believe this is the appropriate way to finance such work/cost similar to 
how traffic infrastructure improvements are funded.” 
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3. City Manager McIntyre – I concur with everything that you said to the Council related to the City 
Manager’s meeting, except that they were willing to pay for the study. That was new information 
and a critical point. That was not my recollection and so I checked my notes, which you concurred 
with, and I believe that point was never mentioned. 
 

4. City Manager McIntyre - You also mentioned that I had never followed up with you after our 
meeting. In checking my e-mail thread that is not correct. This is important because these are 
critical points in how we got here and why we are frustrated by the City’s responses in the General 
Plan comments to the Fire District which abandon the possibility of impact fees and stated that 
there is a “less than significant impact” to the Fire District and, in particular, Fire Station 77, from 
new development. 
 

We will be fully prepared to discuss the historical record but while factually important, to Mayor Cline’s 
point “this is not an investigation.” Perhaps more relevant to our discussion is what has occurred since 
your meeting. So we would like to discuss: 
 

• Facebook and the Fire District have signed an agreement for the West Campus Expansion 
development that now uses the Board approved Impact Fees and modified methodology. We 
met with developers last year and besides making major changes to the fee schedule that puts us 
more in-line with Palo Alto Fire, we also took the time to explain our revenues and reserves to 
each other’s mutual satisfaction because of similar concerns and comments that fee was too 
high. 

 
• The District has followed up with the City of East Palo Alto who has no intent of joining in the 

Atherton Fiscal Review of Fire Services study. 
 

• I have followed up with the Atherton Town Manager with a clarification letter regarding what we 
will provide to them, copies of our budget, audit, Standards of Cover, emergency incidents and 
property tax revenues. 
 

• The District has followed up with Congresswoman Anna Eshoo, whom Directors Silano and 
Carpenter have now personally met with. Last week, the District provided her office with copies 
of our budget, audit, Standards of Cover, emergency incidents and property tax revenues, along 
with a copy of our clarification letter to Atherton. 
 

• We continue to move forward with researching the potential to create a special financing 
mechanism for growth, specifically a Community Facilities District. This parallel effort was started 
when it became clear that the potential to have all four jurisdictions approve and adopt impact 
fees would be highly problematic, extremely political and most likely slowed, blocked and 
challenged at every opportunity. 
 

• Regarding Fire Station 77, the District has hired First Carbon Solutions to evaluate the proposed 
Fire Station environmental impacts pursuant to CEQA and to prepare the initial study/mitigated 
negative declaration. We anticipate the administrative draft will be ready later this month and we 
would appreciate receiving input from the City. 



                      

 
 
 
 
 

• The Fire District is concerned about the significant changes to the General Plan and elimination of 
the impact fee language. We propose the language be changed back to its original form since the 
plan comes before the Council next week. We are also looking for acknowledgement of impacts 
to Fire Station 77 and the need to rebuild the Fire Station. 
 

Historical Time Line: 
 
2010: 
April 16 – Gateway Development Study – Citygate Associates Inc – Fire Districts ability to serve the  
                   Project – Proposed change from 41.5% FAR to 137.5% and lift the three story height limit 
June 15 – Gateway Project Proposal– City Council directs City Manager with discretion regarding $100k  
                  contribution to Menlo Fire could be used to fund a portion of a master plan and nexus study  
                  for an impact fee. 
 
2011: 
September – Discussed impact fees for the Facebook East Campus with the City of Menlo Park 
 
2012: 
April – Secured an impact benefit agreement with Facebook for the East Campus 
August - Awarded a contract to Seifel Consulting for an Impact Fee Study  
 
2013: 
March - Approved an amendment to incorporate City of MP housing element population data  
May - Draft report (1) presented to finance committee 
June - Solicited comments.  Comments received from the City of East Palo Alto (July 2013) 
August - The Fire Board tabled the discussion of the Impact Fee Program until 2014 due to election  
               (Appropriations limit) and the Fire Chief’s absence due to injury 
 
2014: 
August - The Fire Board approves the Chief’s request to have staff revisit and update the Impact fees  
                report (main update: refresh population data)   
 
2015: 
January 20 – Letter from Alex stating that “impact fees are the appropriate way to finance such work or  
                      cost” 
February - Revisions began.  (Needed to wait for updated population numbers to be available) 
May - Completed draft impact fee report (2) and held Board Presentation 
June - Board adopts Impact fees report (2)  
June - Additional comments received from Atherton and EPA 
August - Memo from legal addressing comments received Atherton and EPA 
August – Received comments from developers 
November – Impact Fee Informational Facts sent to all City, County and Town Managers 
December – Finalized meetings and revised drafts with developers 
 



                      

2016: 
January – February 2016: Completed revisions to the revised report. 
February 25 – Fire Board approved the revised report (3) and the redistribution to the local        
                          jurisdictions for their approval and implementation.  
March 10 – Follow-up with Alex - Chief stated “we have addressed your attorney’s comments, when can  
                     we get this on the Councils agenda”? 
March 27 – Follow-up with Alex “when can we discuss these matters?” 
May 13 – Draft impact fee sent to the City attorney follow up with Alex 
April – May - Comments received from Atherton regarding process. 
April - Summarize comments from the Cities 
June 18 – Meeting with Alex – what is the purpose of the CM’s meeting? 
June 28 – Sent the CM’s an impact fee fact sheet 
June 30 - Meeting held between the city managers of EPA, MP, Atherton and County representatives 
July 21 – Meeting with Alex – What were the results of the CM’s meeting? 
July – Fire Board directs staff to investigate alternative methods rather than an impact fee 
July – Managers June meeting comments formally conveyed to the Fire Board 
August 2 – E-mail to Alex on CM meeting notes from June 20 
August 3 – Alex responds “Yes, your notes accurately capture our conversation”. 
August 13 – Follow-up with Alex – We don’t appreciate and agree with the CM’s position – No response 
August 25 – Station 77 and Impact fees e-mail to Alex – No response 
August 25 – Fire Chief updates the Fire Board and presents options on how to proceed with impact  
                      fees 
September 13 – E-mail follow-up with Alex – No response 
September 21 – E-mail follow-up with Alex – No response 
October 6 – E-mail follow-up with Alex – We have not heard back from you in months? 
October 18 – Meeting with Alex – Advises he plans to put joining Atherton’s study on next week  
                      Council’s agenda 
October 18– Formal presentation for the Fire Board on Special Financing District Feasibility Analysis 
October 25 – City of Menlo Park Council meeting with proposal to join the Atherton Fire Study 
  
August 2015 Impact Fee concerns: 

1. Fees should be based on the cost of future capital improvements attributable to new 
development and not based on the methodology using the current cost per service population.  

a. While the originally methodology used is an acceptable method it is not frequently used 
and use of this method was opposed by several commenters.  

b. Original method was chosen by consultant based on available information at the time. 
c. The District revised the report changing the methodology to the preferred methodology.  

This included updating the capital improvement lists and identifying what the percentage 
of specific future assets are attributable to new development.    

 
2. The fee is too high.   

a. The District compared the fee to other jurisdictions most notably the Coty of Palo Alto.  
Based under the revised methodology the fee was similar to that of Palo Altos. 

 
3. The fee should be reduced by the increased property tax paid by new development due to 

increased assessed value.   
a. Property tax is meant to cover ongoing costs and future replacement of existing capital 

assets and not meant to address impacts caused by new development.  A credit/waiver 



                      

policy was approved to offer a credit to developers which is based on the demolished 
buildings last designated land use.    

 
4. Concerns were raised about who is required to approve the fee and who is responsible for 

implementation.   
a. After significant research and communication it appears that we all agree on the Cities 

responsibilities. 
 

5. We also Inserted information from the Standards of Coverage update into the Impact fee report 
to support the future capital improvements attributable to new development and we updated 
the growth numbers to reflect the proposed general plan population numbers 

  
Major changes from May 2015 to February 2016 report 

• Date horizon reduced to 20 years 
• Slight increase in EPA residential population and larger increase in MP residential population 
• Large increase in employment population for both EPA and MP 
• Facility inventory was $65,600,000 (includes original costs for land and bldg.) and now 

$60,689,500 (includes 2015 cost to replace existing bldgs., no land) 
• Focused capital asset list on apparatus only and not all fixed assets (vehicles and equipment) 

  
In Summary: 
The District looks forward to working together with the City of Menlo Park to provide any information 
you feel is reasonably necessary or would like to know.  The District has never ignored nor denied any 
request for information, and staff has worked diligently to engage in anything that enhances the 
District’s transparency.   

 
As part of our commitment to transparency and good governance, I wanted to make sure that if you  
are not able to find something on our web-site, please let me know and I will see if we have it readily 
available in hard copy form. 

 
If a requested item cannot be found on our web-site or does not exist in presentable format in our files, 
and takes a reasonable amount of staff time to be prepared, we will provide you with that data at our 
earliest convenience.  
 
In order to make this as efficient as possible we would request that you prepare a schedule containing a 
comprehensive list and description of all of the data that you would like from the District.  If we need 
clarifications on your request, I would suggest a face to face meeting with management of both 
jurisdictions and knowledgeable staff to be certain there is no confusion or wasted effort. 

 
Our focus is to provide excellent service to the people in our jurisdiction.  By the same token, when we 
receive property taxes or other correspondence such as District’s Assessed Valuation from the County of 
San Mateo, it is given to us as a lump sum (all AV’s included in the District, as well as all secured property 
tax for the District.  We have tried in the past to get the County of San Mateo to break out these 
numbers by City or Town, and they have responded they cannot do that. 

 
The Fire District was able to hire a consultant to help with a number of projects for the District related to 
the breakout of property tax by jurisdiction, TRA, APN, etc.  Hopefully now, we will have information 



                      

more readily available.  The District has had to keep the Consultant on a contract, which may have to be 
continued indefinitely. 
 
We look forward to meeting with you to discuss these important issues. 

 
Attachments: 
Board Adopted Modified Impact Fees – February 2016 
General Plan Update and EIR/FIA Comments – Planning Commission - October 19, 2016 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Thank you 
 
Harold Schapelhouman, Fire Chief 
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